                             


                                                                                        February 20, 2003











Rev. Michael C. McFarland,  S.J., President


College of the Holy Cross


One College Street


Worcester, MA 01610-2395





Dear Father McFarland:





Thank you for your very thoughtful letter of March 3, 2003.  I was especially appreciative of your graciousness to craft a personalized response, when many in your position would merely send out a standard public relations type document.





Regarding the end justifying the means, we could discuss this for eons and never reach a conclusion, so I’d prefer to let it go except to say that even within your understanding  a case could be made that much of the obscenity in “The Vagina Monologues” is “intrinsically evil.”  Perhaps not as “evil” as rape or murder, but evil nonetheless.  I also find it hard to believe a “thoughtful, principled discussion” could follow the presentation of such an abomination.  It kind of reminds me  of the emperor’s beautiful suit of clothes!





One of the positives being expressed about “The VM” is that it draws attention to the ill treatment and violence directed toward women.   Unfortunately, the culture itself  tends to treat women as objects of sexual gratification.  From beer commercials to Victoria’s Secret to Howard Stern to MTV to Sports Illustrated’s swimsuit issue, etc., etc.,  the nauseating message is the same.   What troubles me deeply is that in 2003 these unhealthy aspects of the culture are being funded and fueled by the establishment -  corporate America, the big money and influence.  That’s very frightening, because at least in my youth much of this type of nonsense  was illegal, underground,  part of the counterculture or all three.  In addition to the degrading of women,  they are at the same time also debasing and demeaning the positive, spiritually based concepts of true love,  sexual values and the transmission of life best exemplified by the traditional teachings of our Catholic faith.  





However, if  you really think that “The VM” with its in-your-face graphic sexuality and foul language  is really any different from the rest of the nonsense being foisted on our young people,  there is a nice bridge connecting  Brooklyn and Manhattan that you may be interested in  purchasing!  The sad irony is that “The VM” is fostering the very same type of disrespect for women and human sexuality,  while piously pounding away at their 
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now tired theme  that they’re doing all this to counter violence against women and to raise money for their sacred cause.  And so many of our truly great  Catholic colleges                and universities,  deathly afraid of being judged unsophisticated, politically incorrect or violating the tenets of academic freedom, line up behind this pied piper and gleefully dance to the tune.





In utter simplicity,  a Catholic institution of higher learning is charged with  teaching and defending the Catholic faith and Christ’s message,  and integrating such into all its coursework and activities so these may fervently be applied  to all aspects of one’s life and, through evangelization,   conveyed to all people. (Save your soul and help save those of others, right?)  Is that too radical a concept   for some to accept?  And in that Catholic institution  care must always be taken to avoid advocating or implicitly advocating beliefs and practices which  contradict Church teaching and, equally important, the appearance thereof. And that is exactly where I believe Holy Cross and many other Catholic institutions cross the line. By presenting “The VM” under Holy Cross auspices, you are  advocating or appearing to advocate views, practices and beliefs which contradict Church teaching.  Isn't that essentially what those nuns in grammar school  long ago and the old catechisms used to call "giving scandal?”   





There is nothing inherently wrong in presenting and  airing opposing or distasteful views and/or those which contradict  Church teaching in a Catholic institution, provided these are not presented or  appear to be presented as equal  or superior to Church  teaching, or as in this case, endorsed or appearing to be endorsed by the institution.  If  that caveat is not respected there is no need for the Catholic institution for it becomes no different from any other.  And that perhaps is what is most regrettable about the Holy Cross decision to present “The VM” -  you are sacrificing your great Catholic tradition and caving in to those very aspects of the culture which you find abhorrent. .





Please give the whole issue  a little more thought and a lot more prayer.





                                                                                         Very truly yours,











                                                                                         Arthur G. Mattei   





 


P.S.  The comment in your last paragraph seems to smack of the porn industry’s old   


         cliché about how-can-you-judge-it-if you-haven’t-seen-it.  




















